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May 29, 1997

The Honorable Diego T. Benavente
Speaker of the House of Representatives
Tenth Northern Marianas Commonwealth Legislature

Dear Speaker Benavente:

Subject: Final Letter Report - Audit of Compliance With the Authorized
Number of Full Time Employment Positions by Government
Departments and Agencies Under the Executive Branch as of
September 30, 1996 (Report No. LT-97-05)

This final letter report presents the results of our audit of compliance with the authorized
number of full time employment (FTE) positions by government departments and agencies
under the Executive Branch as of September 30, 1996. The objective of our audit was to
determine whether there were government departments or agencies which exceeded the
authorized number of FTE positions set by the annual appropriation acts.

Our audit showed that five government departments and agencies under the Executive Branch
exceeded their authorized number of FTE positions established by the Legislature in the
annual appropriation acts. As of September 30, 1996, there were 103 FTE positions in excess
of the authorized number of positions allotted to these five departments and agencies. As a
result, an estimated $3.4 million in public funds were expended for personnel in excess of the
authorized FTE ceilings and without legislative appropriations. We recommended that the
Special Assistant for Management and Budget (1) enforce the authorized FTE ceilings for each
department and agency without exception or be subject to proceedings under the Planning and
Budgeting Act and (2) issue a written directive to all department and agency heads to comply
with the authorized FTE ceilings established by the appropriation acts. We also suggested that
the Speaker of the House may wish to consider introducing permanent legislation that (1)
specifically limits filling of available FTE positions to only those positions identified in the
personnel budget worksheets of a particular department or agency and (2) restrict FTE
transfers within departments and agencies of a government branch to eliminate any
misunderstanding on the non-transferability of unfilled FTE positions.
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The Special Assistant for Management and Budget did not directly respond to our
recommendations. After his receipt of our draft report, however, the Special Assistant issued
a written directive dated April 21, 1997 to all department and agency heads informing them
that the Office of Management and Budget will reject all requests for personnel actions (RPAs)
in excess of the FTE ceilings. Based on this action, we considered both recommendations as
closed and implemented.

In his letter dated May 14, 1997, the Speaker of the House acknowledged our findings and
informed us that he will bring our suggestions to the House Leadership at the earliest
opportunity for consideration.

BACKGROUND

In October 1996, the Speaker of the House requested the Office of the Public Auditor (OPA)
to audit several areas involving government expenditures, particularly those incurred by the
Executive Branch of the CNMI Government. These included possible hiring of employees by
government departments and agencies beyond the authorized number of FTE positions. This
audit covered only the Speaker’s concerns about compliance with the FTE ceilings authorized
by annual appropriation acts.

OBJECTIVES, SCOPE, AND METHODOLOGY

The objective of our audit was to determine whether there were government departments or
agencies which exceeded the authorized number of FTE positions set by annual appropriation
acts. The scope of our audit covered FTE positions as of September 30, 1996 and included all
agencies under the Executive Branch of the CNMI Government. Our procedures included a
review of existing laws and regulations on the FTE ceilings, and comparison of the number of
actual FTE  positions currently occupied by government employees under the Executive
Branch with the maximum number of FTE positions authorized under applicable
appropriation laws.

FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Authorized FTE Ceilings Exceeded By Executive Branch Departments and Agencies

Under the Commonwealth Constitution, the Legislature shall establish ceilings on the number
of persons who may be employed by each branch, department, agency, authority, and public
corporation, and no public funds may be expended for personnel in excess of the ceilings except
upon specific approval by joint resolution of the Legislature. Our audit showed that five
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government departments and agencies under the Executive Branch exceeded their authorized
number of FTE positions established by the Legislature in the annual appropriation acts. As
of September 30, 1996, there were 103 FTE positions in excess of the authorized number of
positions allotted to these five departments and agencies. This occurred because the Office of
Management and Budget, which was responsible for certification of funding and availability
of FTE positions, did not reject the requests for additional personnel by departments and
agencies which already had hired the maximum number of FTE positions. As a result, an
estimated $3.4 million in public funds were expended for personnel in excess of the authorized
FTE ceilings and without legislative appropriations.

Discussion

Article X, Section 7 (Government Employment) of the Commonwealth Constitution states:

“In the annual appropriation acts, the legislature shall establish ceilings on the
number of persons that may be employed by each branch, department, agency, authority,
and public corporation of the Commonwealth to which public funds are
appropriated.  Except upon specific approval by joint resolution of the
legislature, no public funds may be expended for personnel in excess of the
ceilings so established.” (Emphasis added.)

Section 301 of Public Laws 9-25 and 9-66, the Annual Appropriation Acts for fiscal years 1995
and 1996, states:

“Funds for the programs and activities of the Government of the Northern
Mariana Islands are hereby appropriated as per the attached appropriation and
personnel worksheets, which are incorporated by reference in this Act. The FTEs
identified are the maximum number of positions approved and authorized and shall not
be exceeded unless authorized in accordance with Article X, Section 7 of the
Commonwealth Constitution.” (Emphasis added.)

The Commonwealth Code in 1 CMC §7401 (Expenditure of Appropriated Funds) of the
Planning and Budgeting Act also states in part:

“No expenditure of Commonwealth funds shall be made unless the funds are
appropriated in currently effective Annual Appropriation Acts or pursuant to
Section 7204(d) [referring to provision on Continuing Appropriations]...”
(Emphasis added.)



Executive department directors are now called department secretaries, pursuant to Section 106 of1

Executive Order 94-3 effective August 24, 1994.
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Further, 1 CMC §7701 (Criminal Offenses) states:

“No officer or employee of the Commonwealth shall willfully and knowingly
make or authorize any expenditure from or create any obligation or allotment
under any appropriation or fund in excess of the amount available therein.”
(Emphasis added.)

Based on the above provisions, the FTE ceilings established by the Legislature refer to the
number of positions specified in the appropriation and personnel worksheets supporting the
amounts set forth in the annual appropriation acts. A reasonable interpretation of the
Constitutional provision would conclude that the FTE ceiling was intended to limit the
number of employees who may be hired by a particular department or agency. This intent is
further indicated by discussions of the proposed law by the 2  Constitutional Convention  (asnd

recorded in the Journal of the Second Constitutional Convention, 31  day, July 18, 1985, pp.st

560-568) which debated the restrictive nature of the law on “executive department directors”1

who may have an urgent need to increase their ceilings. Under the Constitution, the FTE
ceiling can only be exceeded upon specific approval by joint resolution of the Legislature. 

Commonwealth laws also prohibit expenditure of funds in excess of the amount appropriated
by the Legislature. Hiring of employees in excess of the authorized number of FTE positions
would likely result in expenditure of funds in excess of the amounts appropriated for personnel
costs. It should be noted that amounts appropriated for personnel costs cannot be increased
through departmental reprogramming or transfer of appropriated funds from nonpersonnel
expenses to personnel expenses. As provided in 1 CMC §7402 (c)(3) (Agency and Department
Reprogramming Authority), “departmental reprogramming shall not be permitted if it will be
used to reprogram funds appropriated for nonpersonnel expenses to personnel expenses...”

Excess FTE Positions

Our comparison of the number of actual FTE positions with the number of authorized FTE
positions as of September 30, 1996 showed the following five Executive Branch departments
and agencies which exceeded their authorized FTE ceilings by 103 FTE positions [See table
on the following page (Note: departments and agencies were grouped in accordance with the
annual budget groupings - refer to Appendix A for details)]:
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Nos. Of Full Time Employment Positions

Particulars Actual Authorized Excess

1. Governor’s Office 274 202 72

2. Department of Finance 206 196 10

3. Department of Land & Natural Resources 185 169 16

4. Department of Public Works 198 195 3

5. Department of Community & Cultural Affairs 96 94 2

959 856 103

The actual number of FTE positions was based on the number of active employees under the
department’s or agency’s payroll per Department of Finance’s records as of September 30, 1996.
The number of authorized FTE positions was based on appropriations worksheets incorporated
in the annual appropriations act for fiscal year 1996 except for those departments and agencies
line-item vetoed by the Governor. For those vetoed departments and agencies, the number of
authorized FTE positions was based on worksheets of the annual appropriations act for fiscal
year 1995.

We also compared the amounts appropriated for personnel expenditures with the actual
personnel costs incurred by the department or agency which exceeded the FTE ceiling. The
results of our comparison showed a total deficit in personnel costs of almost $4.5 million as of
September 30, 1996. Based on estimated average personnel costs of $33,198 per FTE position,
the deficit attributable to the 103 excess FTE positions amounts to more than $3.4 million (the
rest of the deficit is attributable to higher salaries and other benefits, such as overtime
compensation, etc.)

This occurred because the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), which was responsible
for certification of funding and availability of FTE positions, did not reject the requests for
additional personnel of departments and agencies which had already hired the maximum
number of FTE positions. Under existing policies and procedures, each executive department
and agency is required to submit its requests for personnel actions (RPA) to OMB for
certification and approval. OMB reviews each RPA to determine if there are positions and
funding available for additional personnel. If there is no basis for approval, OMB prepares a
memo stating the reason(s) why the RPA cannot be processed. The memo is attached to the
RPA and returned to the department or agency initiating it. OMB’s standard checklist for
returning an RPA are no budgeted funds, no budgeted FTEs, unbudgeted pay level, anticipated
funding shortfall, and hold until appropriation is passed. OMB, however, failed to reject the
RPAs of departments and agencies which had no more available FTE positions. As a result, an
estimated $3.4 million in public funds was expended for personnel in excess of the authorized
FTE ceilings and without legislative appropriations.
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Conclusion and Recommendation

Executive Branch departments and agencies exceeded the authorized FTE ceilings established
by the Legislature in violation of CNMI laws, and public funds were expended for personnel
costs without legislative appropriations. Accordingly, we recommend that the Special Assistant
for Management and Budget (1) enforce the authorized FTE ceilings for each department and
agency without exception or be subject to proceedings under the Planning and Budgeting Act
and (2) issue a written directive to all department and agency heads to comply with the
authorized FTE ceilings established by the appropriation acts.

Agency Response

The Special Assistant for Management and Budget did not directly respond to our
recommendations. After his receipt of our draft report, however, the Special Assistant issued
a written directive dated April 21, 1997 to all department and agency heads informing them
that the Office of Management and Budget will reject all requests for personnel actions (RPAs)
in excess of the FTE ceilings (See Appendix B).

OPA Comments

The written directive issued by the Special Assistant addressed both our recommendations. We
considered both recommendations as closed and implemented.

Matters for Legislature’s Consideration

Permanent Legislation Needed

The Legislature, under Section 507 of Public Law 10-41 (Fiscal Year 1997 Annual
Appropriation Act), conditionally created new FTE positions for several Executive Branch
departments and agencies, and provided that the new FTEs shall not be transferred or detailed
for any other purpose, department, division, agency or branch or to any government
corporation. The FY 1997 appropriation act, however, did not clarify  whether all other FTE positions
of other departments and agencies would also be subject to such restriction.

To ensure full compliance with the authorized FTE ceilings, the Speaker of the House may
wish to introduce permanent legislation that (1) specifically limits filling of available FTE
positions to only those positions identified in the personnel budget worksheets of a particular
department or agency and (2) restrict FTE transfers within departments and agencies of a
government branch to eliminate any misunderstanding on the non-transferability of unfilled
FTE positions. The legislation should include appropriate penalty provisions.
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ORIGINAL SIGNED

Speaker of the House Response

In his letter dated May 14, 1997, the Speaker acknowledged our findings and informed us that
he will bring our suggestions to the House Leadership at the earliest opportunity for
consideration (See Appendix C).

Other Matters

Although our findings showed that there were several departments and agencies with excess
FTE positions, the overall total number of employees in the Executive Branch was less than
the authorized number of FTE positions by 75 FTE positions. As of September 30, 1996, there
were 1,953 employees in the Executive Branch while the overall total number of authorized
FTE positions was 2,028 (See Appendix A). This occurred because there were departments and
agencies with unfilled FTE positions. These unfilled FTE positions, however, can not be
transferred from one department to another since the FTE ceiling was specified to be the
number of employees that may be hired by specific departments and agencies. 

For information purposes, we also compared the  actual number of FTE positions of Executive
Branch departments and agencies as of March 17, 1997, with their authorized number of FTE
positions for fiscal year 1997. Our comparison showed no department or agency exceeded its
authorized FTE ceiling. The overall total number of authorized FTE positions was 2,391 while
the actual number of employees totaled 1,934. These figures show that 457 FTE positions are
still available as of March 17, 1997.

Sincerely,

Leo L. LaMotte
Public Auditor, CNMI

cc: Governor
Lt. Governor
Tenth CNMI Legislature (27 copies)
Secretary of Finance
Attorney General
Special Assistant for Management and Budget
Public Information Officer
Press
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Note: APPENDIX B which contains a copy of the April 21, 1997 written directive issued by
the Special Assistant for Management Budget to all department and agency heads, was
intentionally omitted to reduce this publication’s file size. This appendix is available at
OPA upon request.
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Note: APPENDIX C which contains a copy of the May 14, 1997 letter response of the Speaker
of the House to OPA’s draft letter report, was intentionally omitted to reduce this
publication’s file size. This appendix is available at OPA upon request.


